NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

22 APRIL 2005
NMSBVI EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:05 a.m., Friday, April 22, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:05 a.m., Friday, April 22, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Katherine Ingold, and James Miyagishima.  Board member absent:  Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator; and Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that it is a pleasure to be back with the Board of Regents.  She left in December 2004, following the end of her Board term.  She apologized for missing the past two meetings, but just recently found out, from the Governor’s Office, that she is to stay on the Board of Regents until a new Regent is identified.  She stated that she will be happy to serve as long as she is needed. 
David Baland –  Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that it is nice that everyone traveled up to the ECP in Albuquerque for this meeting.  He stated that he has nothing of significance to report from the last 6 weeks.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  She stated that it is nice to be at the ECP site.  She stated that upon reading the Superintendent’s Report she noticed that we need to congratulate the ECP staff, Developmental Specialists, and parents for the wonderful review that they got from the NM Department of Health for the birth to 3 program.  She stated that she is looking forward to participating in the upcoming ECP graduation, and the main campus graduation.  

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that he is also happy to be at the ECP site.  He stated that he is glad to see Regent Ingold in attendance again.    
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Mr. Tony Ortiz, contract legal counsel will be arriving at this meeting between 9:30 and 10:00 a.m. to participate in Executive Session.  There were no revisions to, or questions concerning the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of March 18, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 18, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her written report she would like inform the Board that Linda Lyle, Director of the Early Childhood Program, had several of her staff get together and nominate her for the NM Governor’s Award for Outstanding Women of Merit.  Linda Lyle has been selected to the top 20 awardees for this very high honor.  She stated that the ECP staff put an incredible portfolio together that outlined the work of Linda Lyle and provided testimony of her dedication to the children and families of our state.  She stated that she personally feels that Linda Lyle is an outstanding leader and is very worthy of this honor.  The Board of Regents and Leadership Team congratulated Linda Lyle for her nomination and selection as one of the top 20 NM Women of Merit.  Alicia McAninch asked Superintendent Jennings when the NCA accreditation is scheduled to occur.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the on-site visit will be March or April 2006.  We have already formed a committee which is actively preparing for the accreditation process.   
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – March 2005  

Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that we have had an additional resignation.  Steve Standefer, main campus Vocational Instructor, will be leaving us at the conclusion of this school year.  Mr. Standefer has been an NMSBVI employee since August 6, 2002.  Katherine Ingold asked about the involuntary termination that is listed on the presented report.  Veronica Hernandez stated that the involuntary termination is the result of a criminal background check coming back denied.  Alicia McAninch asked if we are doing exit surveys with staff that are leaving our employ.  Veronica Hernandez stated that we do exit interviews for all employees who are leaving NMSBVI.  She stated that we provide them with a check-out form designed to ensure that all departments know of their departure to ensure that keys get turned in, email accounts are cancelled, etc.  On the reverse of that form are several questions that we ask the employee to complete so that we can get a feel for their satisfaction/dissatisfaction with NMSBVI.  Veronica Hernandez stated that there have been some changes to the second page of her personnel report.  She reviewed the changes for the Board.   Proposed FTEs:  deleted 1.0 Instructor for main campus; added 0.5 Housekeeping for the main campus.  Under ECP we deleted 1.0 Instructor; increased the 0.5 Itinerant to a 0.75 Itinerant; and deleted the 1.0 Education Assistant.  Under Outreach Program we added two 1.0 Itinerant positions.  These are all changes for FY-06.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
B. Monthly Investment Report – February 2005.
Superintendent Jennings presented the monthly investment report for February 2005.  This report reflects that total market value of the portfolio was $11,578,151.13 as of February 28, 2005.  This is an increase in market value of $276,423.25 for the month.  This monthly investment report was completed from a summary page from the State Investment Council (SIC) as the full report was not available at the time of submission of the Board report.  

Due to the continued delayed reporting from SIC each month the monthly Balance Sheets will not be submitted until all information is received from SIC to allow for complete posting to the general ledger.  The summary page from SIC does not break down realized and unrealized gains and losses and does not outline in detail any adjustments made.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of the Core Bond performance.  She noted that we came up short of our target.  The report indicates that we were at 29% for February 2005, and our target is 35%.  President Baland stated that the performance of our Core Bonds is a figment of the last two years.  The equities, mid/small cap, emerging markets, non-us developed, large cap active, large cap index, have done so well that the core bonds piece of the pie has become smaller.  He stated that he believes that 29% for core bonds is still within the range that was approved by the Board.  Superintendent Jennings asked John Williams to pull the document that outlines our asset allocation ranges while the Board is in Executive Session.  President Baland restated that he does not believe that core bonds are under performing, he believes we are below the target of 35% because the other areas have performed so well.  He stated that we will see a decline in overall performance during March and April 2005.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – February 2005 and March 2005.
Superintendent Jennings presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for February 2005 and March 2005.  She stated that the March 2005 report indicates that we are 75% through the fiscal year with our overall unrestricted expenditures at 68% of the total unrestricted budget.  She stated that she feels that the department directors are doing a great job of staying under their approved budgets.  The March 2005 adjusted budget reflects line item changes resulting from a thorough evaluation of needs by the Superintendent and Leadership Team.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the line item changes will be discussed during the Fiscal Year 2005 Budget Revision/Fiscal Year 2006 Operating Budget agenda item, later during this meeting.  President Baland asked if there any questions regarding the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report for February & March 2005.  There were no questions.     
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report - February 2005 and March 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
9:20 a.m. to 12:25 p.m., April 22, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 a.m., Friday, April 22, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, and Mr. Tony Ortiz, contract legal counsel.  Roll call vote:  James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, David Baland – aye.   Absent:  Brian Quintana.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:25 p.m.,  Friday, April 22, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of Certified/Non-Certified Staff, Legal Issues, including DOJ evaluations, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  James Miyagishima – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold.  Absent:  Brian Quintana.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2005/2006 9-month certified and non-certified contract non-renewals and renewals as outlined and presented in Executive Session and copy attached to these minutes.  (carried unanimously).
IX. Major Focus – ECP/Infant Programs.
Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs (ECP) introduced Patty Beecher, NMSBVI ECP Speech Therapist who presented an overview of the services that she provides to the students served by the ECP.  Linda Lyle stated that Patty Beecher is a dynamic member of the ECP team and has done a lot of things for the ECP students in support of language acquisition in all of its forms.  She stated that we have eligibility criteria that states that children with multiple impairments, who need augmentative communication devices, may need to stay at the ECP longer than just through kindergarten.  In the past we have not been able to act on this because we have not had a speech therapist that could help us decide how to move these children along.  Patty Beecher is able to provide that service to the ECP.  Following her presentation, the Board of Regents thanked Patty Beecher for her presentation, her hard work, and the dedication that she brings to NMSBVI.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to Patty Beecher for the services that she provides to our students.  She stated that if she had a child with speech needs, she would definitely want Patty Beecher to be the child’s speech therapist.  She stated that two main campus staff are traveling up to the ECP next week, one of which is the main campus speech therapist.  These staff are coming up to spend some time at the ECP, and Patty Beecher.  The other main campus staff member is a teacher that will be spending some time in the ECP classrooms.  This will be a great opportunity for information sharing and learning from each other.  Alicia McAninch stated that it would be nice to have Patty Beecher prepare a presentation for the main campus staff during the beginning of the school year staff orientation.  That would allow the main campus staff to learn what is being done at the ECP, and allow the ECP to learn what is being done at the main campus.  This would be beneficial to both programs.  
X. Policies & Procedures.

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.

Justin Burks presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.  He stated that the changes to this policy were driven by a recommendation from NM Risk Management, that we periodically verify that everyone who uses school vehicles has a valid driver’s license.  Upon hire we do ensure that the new employee has a valid driver’s license, but we did not have a system in place for periodic checks of current employees.  The primary purpose of the presented revision is to ensure that we have the tools in place that allow us to conduct periodic review of employee driving records.  This revision requires that all employees submit a written record of driving history, obtained from the New Mexico Motor Vehicle Division (MVD) to the NMSBVI Human Resources office, at a minimum, once every three years.  In addition to these regular reviews, NMSBVI is entitled to request “spot checks” of a driver’s record for any reason.  Justin Burks stated that in addition, under the section that addresses consequences for improper use, we have added a section that allows NMSBVI to take all actions it deems reasonably necessary to protect the health/safety of staff, students, and property of NMSBVI.  This section makes it clear that NMSBVI has the right to suspend or revoke employee driving privileges and/or to discipline employees, up to and including discharge for driving infractions that, in the sound discretion of the Superintendent, bear on the employee’s fitness to transport students or staff.  Justin Burks stated that this policy has been reviewed by NM Risk Management and our contract legal counsel.  Both parties concur with its content.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is surprised that this was not recommended by NM Risk Management earlier.  Veronica Hernandez stated that we have been conducting an annual driving record review on our transportation staff.  We have not been conducting the periodic review on all staff.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed policy revision.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 615 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. ECP Expansion Project.

Superintendent Jennings presented an update regarding the efforts to locate a suitable site for the ECP and secure funding for construction of a new ECP facility.  She stated that we have been working with Mr. Gifford, a commercial realtor in Albuquerque.  Mr. Gifford felt that he had found an investor who had a piece of land in Albuquerque that they would be willing to trade with the NM State Land Office, and then we could lease the land from the NM State Land Office.  It was felt that this would be a good location for a new ECP facility.  This piece of land turns out to not be an ideal location for the ECP.  During a meeting with the NM State Land Office a couple of weeks ago, Commissioner Patrick Lyons, announced to the NM State Land Office Board, and to the meeting attendees, that he was working with NMSBVI on a land swap, and that he is optimistic that this will occur within this next year.  This public announcement, by the Commissioner of Public Lands, shows the commitment that he has regarding the ECP expansion project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the State Land Office is in the process of getting an appraisal of the current ECP building, and appraising a piece of property that is next to the CostCo on Eubank, in Albuquerque.  This is a property that is already held by the State Land Office.  Once these two appraisals are completed we will be able to have some discussion with Commissioner Lyons regarding our exchange.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that a decision that needs to be made is whether NMSBVI should retain the services of a lobbyist for the 2006 legislative session, to assist with obtaining funding for construction of the new ECP facility.  The funding for this lobbyist has been included in the budget.  If we are not successful in obtaining state funding during the 2006 legislative session, the Board needs to consider taking money from our residual funds for construction of a new ECP facility.  She stated that she is optimistic that the land swap is going to happen, and is now focusing on finding the funds necessary to begin construction.  President Baland stated that he feels that the Board needs to allow NMSBVI administration to begin the process of evaluating lobbyist for the 2006 legislative session.  Following administration’s evaluation they can then bring a recommendation to the Board of Regents.  Regents in attendance were in agreement with President Baland.  President Baland stated that he thinks that we need to have a lobbyist who is involved with public finance, and is an activist lobbyist.  We need to get on this issue immediately.  If we are going to procure the services of a lobbyist we need to get it done very promptly because it is already May and the lobbyist needs to get to work immediately if success is to be realized during the 2006 legislative session.  President Baland stated that he feels that Mr. Ortiz did an admirable job this past legislative session.  However, he feels that we need a lobbyist who is committed, 100% of the time, to lobbying for NMSBVI.  Mr. Ortiz, as our contract attorney, may not be able to commit 100% of his time to lobbying for ECP facility funding.  He stated that if administration wants to evaluate Mr. Ortiz, they are more than welcome to do so, but total commitment to this effort is extremely important.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will contact Mr. Ortiz to obtain a list of possible lobbyist and begin the evaluation process immediately.  Superintendent Jennings stated that every effort will be made to bring a recommendation to the Board during the May 26, 2005 meeting.  If we are unable to get evaluations completed in time to bring a recommendation to the Board in May, can we call a special meeting of the Board of Regents when the recommendation is ready for presentation?  President Baland and all Regents in attendance were agreeable to calling a special meeting when the recommendation is ready for presentation.  President Baland stated that he feels it is very important to act on this issue as quickly as possible.  Alicia McAninch stated that if for some reason we are not successful in our efforts to obtain funding for the ECP facility construction, through the work of the lobbyist, she feels that it is important that the Board make a commitment to take the money from our residual funds so that we can move forward with the construction of a new ECP facility.  We have been working on this project for three years and cannot afford to have it drag on much longer.  This is only fair for the students, parents, and staff of the NMSBVI ECP.  She stated that it is unacceptable that the ECP have to continue to try to provide a quality program in such an inadequate, small, and cluttered facility.  Superintendent Jennings thanked the Board for their support of this critical issue.  She stated that administration will have a lobbyist recommendation to the Board in either May 2006, or a special meeting in June 2006.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this issue.  There were no questions or comments.  Linda Lyle thanked the Board for their commitment to this issue.
B. Security and Safety Services Contract.
Superintendent Jennings presented a request for approval to renew Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services for the period of July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006.  The contract calls for one (1) full-time certified, experienced and uniformed City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety officer to be stationed at NMSBVI each school day during the 2005-2006 school year.  This contract was evaluated in 2002 and approved for one year with the provision that it may be reviewed annually and, upon agreement of both parties, a new agreement will be executed to note the new contracted figure and percentage reimbursement for the extended contract period.  Costs for this service shall include the regular salary of the School Resource Officer (SRO), overtime salary, benefits and equipment use (telephone and pager) to include fuel, maintenance and insurance of the city vehicle that is provided to the SRO.  As stated in the original agreement, NMSBVI will reimburse 75% of the City of Alamogordo’s annual budgeted figures for the uniformed officer for the 2005-2006 contracted year of service.  The percentage reimbursed to the City began at 65% with the understanding that it would increase 5% each year up to a maximum of 75%.  The City’s budgeted contract amount for this contract period is $72,792.89.  NMSBVI will reimburse the City of Alamogordo 75% of this contract amount for a total of $54,594.67.  Reimbursement will be payable in three equal quarterly installments of $13,648.67 and a final quarterly installment in the amount of $13,648.66.  Quarterly installments will begin September 2005.  Due to the specialized nature of services provided by the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety, this contract is issued as a sole source procurement as allowed under the New Mexico Procurement Codes, article #13-1-126.  As a sole source procurement, this contract may be awarded without competitive sealed bids or proposals regardless of the estimated cost.  
It is recommended that the Board of Regents approve awarding the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services to the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the contract period of July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006 in the amount of $54,594.67.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A RECOMMENDATION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services to the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the contract period of July 1, 2005 through June 30, 2006 in the amount of $54,594.67.  (carried unanimously)
C. Fiscal Year 2005 Budget Revision/Fiscal Year 2006 Operating Budget.
Superintendent Jennings presented the FY-05 Budget Revision and FY-06 Operating Budget for the Board’s approval.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these documents are the result of a great deal of hard work and dedication by the Leadership Team.  She reviewed the areas of the FY-05 budget which have been revised.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that she noted places throughout the FY-06 budget where travel and training funds were cut significantly.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have a great deal of IDEA money that will be used to fund training.  Through Medicaid in the Schools, and IDEA we will have sufficient funds to provide training as it is needed and requested.  Alicia McAninch stated that she just wants to ensure that we have sufficient funds to take care of training.  Superintendent Jennings ensured the Board that funds will be available to pay for travel and training.  She stated that NMSBVI administration took the FY-06 budget recommendation to the NM Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  CHE did not approve the increase that was requested in the FY-06 budget because NMSBVI has come under budget for the past two fiscal years.  Because we did not spend the money that we had asked for the past two years, they did not feel that we needed a budget increase for FY-06, so they approved our budget at the FY-05 expenditure levels, plus a 2% compensation increase (1.25% to salary, .75% to benefits).  Due to this the Leadership Team’s task was to find pockets of money, within the budget, that could be moved to other areas within the budget, and to capital outlay, while protecting the programs of NMSBVI.  This took a great deal of time and hard work from Leadership Team, but success was achieved.  The result of this hard work is presented to the Board as the FY-06 Operating Budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions the Board may have regarding the FY-06 Operating Budget.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2005 Budget Revision and Fiscal Year 2006 Operating Budget as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Staff Survey.

Superintendent Jennings presented five (5) surveys that were developed to meet requirements for the upcoming NCA accreditation.   These surveys are to be completed by teachers, staff, parent/guardian, student, and community.  All surveys have been designed to determine satisfaction with the main campus programs and services that we provide to students, as well as community awareness of the programs and services provided by the NMSBVI main campus.  These surveys will not be utilized for the ECP or Outreach programs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the surveys.  Katherine Ingold asked who the community surveys would be sent to.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we want to focus on the civic organizations in Otero County, partners in education, chamber of commerce, etc.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is not confident that the community would be able to answer many of the questions that are contained on the community survey, but since it is required for accreditation we have no choice in the matter.  Superintendent Jennings stated that departmental surveys have been started.  Linda Lyle, Director of ECP, has sent one out to her teachers and related services staff, Food Services has conducted a survey to ascertain satisfaction with the quality of meals and service that they provide, and each department is developing surveys to measure the performance within their individual areas.  There were no other questions or comments.
E. Low Vision/Technology Grant.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson briefed the Board on the work that is currently underway to secure grants for a mobile low vision/technology clinic.  She stated that she is hoping to have a proposal written by May 1st for a federal grant which she feels will cover the clinic and an assistive technology component that will go with it, though it would be separate.  She stated that she is going to write that proposal with the hope that they will allow us to have a year for development, with maybe one pilot project at the end of the year, with the next projects coming one within each of the four quadrants of the state.  In addition to working on the federal grant, she is researching and working on additional grants that if successful will allow us to develop and implement a mobile low/vision technology clinic within the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will be drafting a letter of support for the federal grant and will ask that President Baland sign it, as President of the Board of Regents.  Dr. Johnson stated that the letter of support from the Board of Regents will be a very critical piece of information for the grant application.  She expressed her appreciation to the Board for their support in this endeavor.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments. 
C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
D.
Student Trust Checklist – March 2005.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – March 2005.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:30 p.m., Friday, April 22, 2005
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